UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed	l by the Registrant $oxed{\boxtimes}$								
Filed	Filed by a Party other than the Registrant \Box								
Chec	ck the appropriate box:								
	Preliminary Proxy Statement								
	Confidential, For Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))								
\boxtimes	Definitive Proxy Statement								
	Definitive Additional Materials								
	Soliciting Material Under §240.14a-12								
	CHICAGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC. (Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter) Not applicable								
	(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)								
Payr	nent of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):								
\boxtimes	No fee required.								
	Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.								
	Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.								

CHICAGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC.

1680 Michigan Avenue Suite 700 Miami Beach, FL 33139

April 28, 2023

Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. (the "Company") to be held on June 15, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Central Time, 420 North Wabash Avenue, Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60611.

The notice of annual meeting and the proxy statement (the "Proxy Statement") accompanying this letter provide an outline of the business to be conducted at the Annual Meeting. At the Annual Meeting, you will be asked to: (i) elect nine directors to the board of directors of the Company and (ii) ratify the selection of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. Details of the business to be conducted at the Annual Meeting are set forth in the accompanying Notice of 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement.

The Company's Board of Directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR each of the proposals to be considered and voted on at the Annual Meeting.

On or about April 28, 2023, the Company intends to mail its stockholders a copy of the Proxy Statement and its annual report on Form 10-K. The enclosed proxy card contains instructions for voting over the internet, by telephone or by returning your proxy card via mail in the envelope provided.

It is important that your shares be represented at the Annual Meeting. If you are unable to attend the Annual Meeting in person, I urge you to complete, date and sign the enclosed proxy card and promptly return it in the envelope provided, vote your shares by telephone, or vote via the internet. You will be able to vote electronically at www.proxyvote.com or by calling 1-800-690-6903. Your vote is important.

Sincerely yours,	
/s/ Anthony Cappell	
Anthony Cappell	
Chief Executive Officer	

CHICAGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC.

1680 Michigan Avenue Suite 700 Miami Beach, FL 33139 (312) 809-7002

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON JUNE 15, 2023

To the Stockholders of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc.:

The 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. (the "Company") will be held on June 15, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Central Time, 420 North Wabash Avenue, Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60611.

The Annual Meeting will be held for the following purposes:

- To elect nine directors to the board of directors of the Company, each of which will serve for a term
 ending at the next annual meeting of stockholders and when his or her successor is duly elected and
 qualified;
- To ratify the selection of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023; and
- 3. To transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting.

You have the right to receive notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting if you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on April 14, 2023. Regardless of whether you expect to be present in person at the Annual Meeting, please sign the enclosed proxy and return it promptly in the self-addressed envelope provided, or register your vote by telephone or through the internet. You must have your control number, found on your proxy card in order to vote. Prior to the Annual Meeting, you may vote your shares electronically at www.proxyvote.com or by calling 1-800-690-6903. Instructions are shown on the proxy card. In the event there are not sufficient votes for a quorum or to approve or ratify any of the foregoing proposals at the time of the Annual Meeting, the Annual Meeting may be adjourned in order to permit further solicitation of proxies by the Company.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to Be Held on June 15, 2023. The proxy statement (the "Proxy Statement") and our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 (the "Annual Report") are available on the internet at https://investors.refi.reit/financial-information/sec-filings.

The following information applicable to the Annual Meeting may be found in the Proxy Statement and/or accompanying proxy card:

- The date, time and location of the meeting;
- A list of the matters intended to be acted on and our recommendations regarding those matters;
- Any control/identification numbers that you need to access your proxy card; and
- Information about attending the meeting and voting in person.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ Phillip Silverman

Phillip Silverman Interim Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary

Miami Beach, Florida April 28, 2023

This is an important meeting. To ensure proper representation at the Annual Meeting, please complete, sign, date and return the proxy card in the enclosed, self-addressed envelope, vote your shares by telephone, or vote via the internet. Instructions are shown on the proxy card. Even if you vote your shares prior to the Annual Meeting, you still may attend the Annual Meeting and vote your shares in person.

PROXY STATEMENT FOR 2023 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON JUNE 15, 2023	ii
PROXY STATEMENT	1
Purpose of Meeting	2
Record Date	2
Quorum Required	2
Broker Non-Votes	2
Vote Required	2
Information Regarding This Solicitation	3
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	4
Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports	5
PROPOSAL I: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	6
Information about the Director-Nominees and Directors	6
Interested Directors	7
Independent Directors	8
Information about the Executive Officers Who Are Not Directors	10
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	11
Director Independence	11
Board Leadership Structure	11
Board's Role in Risk Oversight	12
Board Diversity Matrix	13
Committees of the Board of Directors	13
Communication with the Board of Directors	16
Hedging, Speculative Trading and Pledging of Securities	16
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	16
COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS	17
COMPENSATION OF OUR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	18
RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS	19
PROPOSAL II: RATIFICATION OF SELECTION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC	
ACCOUNTING FIRM	22
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT	23
Review with Management	23
Review and Discussion with Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	23
	23
Conclusion	23
OTHER RICINESS	24
OTHER BUSINESS	24
SUBMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS	24
PODMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER EKOLOSYPS	24
iii	

CHICAGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC.

1680 Michigan Avenue Suite 700 Miami Beach, FL 33139 (312) 809-7002

PROXY STATEMENT

2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders

This proxy statement (this "Proxy Statement") is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies by the board of directors (the "Board of Directors") of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. (the "Company," "we," "us" or "our") for use at the Company's 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") to be held on June 15, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Central Time, 420 North Wabash Avenue, Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60611, and at any postponements or adjournments thereof. This Proxy Statement, the accompanying proxy card and the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 (the "Annual Report") are first being released to stockholders on or about April 28, 2023. The proxy card contains instructions on how to submit proxies by telephone or through the internet.

We encourage you to vote your shares, either by voting in person at the Annual Meeting or by granting a proxy (*i.e.*, authorizing someone to vote your shares). If you properly sign and date the accompanying proxy card, or otherwise provide voting instructions, either via the internet or by telephone, and the Company receives it in time for the Annual Meeting, the persons named as proxies will vote the shares registered directly in your name in the manner that you specified. Prior to the Annual Meeting or prior to any postponements or adjournments, you may vote your shares electronically at *www.proxyvote.com* or by calling 1-800-690-6903. Voting instructions are shown on the proxy card. If you give no instructions on the proxy card, the shares covered by the proxy card will be voted <u>FOR</u> the election of the nominees as directors and <u>FOR</u> the ratification of the selection of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.

If you are a "stockholder of record" (i.e., you hold shares directly in your name), you may revoke a proxy at any time before it is exercised by notifying the proxy tabulator, Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc., in writing, by submitting a properly executed, later-dated proxy, or by voting in person at the Annual Meeting or by voting by telephone or on-line at www.proxyvote.com. Please send any such notice of revocation to Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc., c/o Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc., 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, New York 11717. Any stockholder of record attending the Annual Meeting may vote in person regardless of whether he or she has previously voted his or her shares. If your shares are held for your account by a broker, bank or other institution or nominee ("Broker Shares"), you may vote such shares at the Annual Meeting only if you obtain and present proper written authority from your institution or nominee.

If you do not vote in person at the Annual Meeting or submit voting instructions to your broker or nominee, your broker or nominee may still be authorized to vote your shares as to routine matters, which, in the case of the Annual Meeting, only applies to the proposal to ratify the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm. For all other matters to be voted on at the Annual Meeting, the broker or nominee that holds your shares will need to obtain your authorization to vote those shares and has enclosed a voting instruction form with this Proxy Statement. **Please instruct your bank or broker so your vote can be**

Stockholders of record may also vote either via the internet or by telephone prior to the Annual Meeting. Specific instructions to be followed by stockholders of record interested in voting via the internet or telephone are shown on the proxy card. The internet and telephone voting procedures are designed to authenticate the stockholder's identity and to allow stockholders to vote their shares and confirm that their instructions have been properly recorded.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting. This Proxy Statement and the Annual Report are available on the internet at https://investors.refi.reit/financial-information/sec-filings.

Purpose of Meeting

At the Annual Meeting, you will be asked to vote on the following proposals:

- the election of nine directors to the Board of Directors, each of which will serve for a term ending at the next annual meeting of stockholders and when his or her successor is duly elected and qualified;
- the ratification of the selection of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023; and
- 3. the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting.

Record Date

You may vote your shares, in person or by proxy, at the Annual Meeting only if you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on April 14, 2023 (the "Record Date"). Each share of common stock is entitled to one vote.

Quorum Required

A quorum must be present at the Annual Meeting for any business to be conducted. The presence at the Annual Meeting, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the shares of the Company's common stock outstanding on the Record Date will constitute a quorum. On the Record Date, there were 18,088,683 shares of the Company's common stock outstanding. Thus, 9,044,342 shares must be represented by stockholders present at the Annual Meeting or by proxy to have a quorum. Abstentions, "withhold" votes and Broker Non-Votes (as defined below) will be treated as shares present for quorum purposes.

If a quorum is not present at the Annual Meeting, the stockholders who are represented may adjourn the Annual Meeting until a quorum is present. The persons named as proxies will vote those proxies for such adjournment, unless marked to be voted against any proposal for which an adjournment is sought, to permit the further solicitation of proxies.

Broker Non-Votes

If you are the beneficial owner of shares held through a broker or other nominee and do not vote your shares or provide voting instructions, your broker may vote for you on routine proposals but not on non-routine proposals. Therefore, if you do not vote on the non-routine proposals or provide voting instructions on such proposals, your broker will not be allowed to vote your shares — this will result in a *broker non-vote* ("Broker Non-Votes").

Accordingly, at the Annual Meeting, should you *not* vote your shares or provide voting instructions, your broker *will* have discretionary authority to vote your shares on the following proposal that is considered routine: "Proposal II: Ratification of Selection of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm." At the Annual Meeting, should you *not* vote your shares or provide voting instructions, your broker *will not* have discretionary authority to vote your shares and therefore your shares will not be voted on the following proposals that are considered non-routine: "Proposal 1: Election of Directors."

Vote Required

Election of Directors. The election of a director requires the affirmative vote of a plurality of all the votes cast at the Annual Meeting in person or by proxy. Stockholders may not cumulate their votes. If you vote "Withhold" with respect to a nominee, your shares will not be voted with respect to the person indicated. Broker Non-Votes will not be included in determining the number of votes cast and will have no effect on this proposal.

Ratification of Selection of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm. The affirmative vote of a majority of all the votes cast at the Annual Meeting in person or by proxy is required to ratify the appointment of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023. Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes will not be included in determining the number of votes cast and will have no effect on this proposal.

Additional Solicitation. If there are not enough votes to approve any proposals at the Annual Meeting, the stockholders who are represented may adjourn the Annual Meeting to permit the further solicitation of proxies. The persons named as proxies will vote those proxies for such adjournment, unless marked to be voted against the proposal for which an adjournment is sought, to permit the further solicitation of proxies. Also, a stockholder vote may be taken on one or more of the proposals in this Proxy Statement prior to any such adjournment if there are sufficient votes for approval thereof.

Information Regarding This Solicitation

The Company will bear the expense of the solicitation of proxies for the Annual Meeting, including the cost of preparing, printing and mailing this Proxy Statement, the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders and the proxy card.

We have requested that brokers, nominees, fiduciaries and other persons holding shares in their names, or in the name of their nominees, which are beneficially owned by others, forward the proxy materials to, and obtain proxies from, such beneficial owners. We will reimburse such persons for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in so doing.

In addition to the solicitation of proxies by the use of the mails, proxies may be solicited personally and by telephone, facsimile or electronic transmission by directors, officers or employees of the Company without special compensation therefor.

Stockholders may also provide their voting instructions by telephone or through the internet. These options require stockholders to input the control number which is located on each proxy card. After inputting this number, stockholders will be prompted to provide their voting instructions. Stockholders will have an opportunity to review their voting instructions and make any necessary changes before submitting their voting instructions and terminating their telephone call or internet link. Stockholders who vote via the internet, in addition to confirming their voting instructions prior to submission, will also receive an e-mail confirming their instructions upon request.

If a stockholder wishes to participate in the Annual Meeting, but does not wish to give a proxy by telephone or electronically, the stockholder may still submit the proxy card originally sent with this Proxy Statement prior to the Annual Meeting.

Any proxy given pursuant to this solicitation may be revoked by notice from the person giving the proxy at any time before it is exercised. Any such notice of revocation should be provided in writing and signed by the stockholder in the same manner as the proxy being revoked and delivered to the Company's proxy tabulator.

The U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (*e.g.*, brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for proxy statements and annual reports with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address by delivering a single proxy statement and annual report addressed to those stockholders. This process, which is commonly referred to as "householding," potentially means extra convenience for stockholders and cost savings for companies.

A number of brokerages and other institutional holders of record have implemented householding. A single proxy statement will be delivered to multiple stockholders sharing an address unless contrary instructions have been received from the affected stockholders. If you have received notice from your broker that it will be householding communications to your address, householding will continue until you are notified otherwise or until you revoke your consent. If, at any time, you no longer wish to participate in householding and would prefer to receive a separate proxy statement, please notify your broker if your shares are held in a brokerage account, or us, if you are a stockholder of record. We will promptly deliver, upon oral or written request, a separate copy of the proxy materials to any stockholder residing at an address to which only one copy was mailed.

Stockholders who currently receive multiple copies of the proxy statement at their addresses and would like to request information about householding of their communications should contact their brokers or other intermediary holder of record. You can notify us by sending a written request to: Phillip Silverman, Interim Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Secretary, Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc., 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139, or by calling (312) 809-7002.

Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management

The following table sets forth, as of the April 14, 2023, the beneficial ownership of each current director, the director-nominees, the Company's executive officers, each person known to us to beneficially own 5% or more of the outstanding shares of our common stock and the executive officers and directors as a group.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and includes voting or investment power with respect to the securities, and the information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose.

Unless otherwise indicated, the Company believes that each beneficial owner set forth in the table has sole voting and investment power and has the same address as the Company. Our address is 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139.

Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares Owned Beneficially ⁽¹⁾	Percentage of Class ⁽²⁾
5% Holders:		
Ray Thurston	1,250,000	6.9%
Interested Directors:		
Andreas Bodmeier	234,381	1.3%
John Mazarakis	280,478(3)	1.6%
Anthony Cappell	227,454	1.3%
Peter Sack	5,821 ⁽⁴⁾	*
Independent Directors:		
Jason Papastavrou	59,664(5)(6)	*
Frederick C. Herbst	14,664 ⁽⁶⁾	*
Donald Gulbrandsen	846,634(6)(7)	4.7%
Brandon Konigsberg	10,664 ⁽⁶⁾	*
Michael Steiner	206,441(6)(8)	1.1%
Executive Officers:		
Phillip Silverman	12,075 ⁽⁹⁾	*
Executive officers and directors as a group (10 persons)	1,898,276	10.5%

^{*} Represents less than one percent (1.0%)

Beneficial ownership has been determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

⁽²⁾ Based on a total of 18,088,683 shares of the Company's common stock issued and outstanding as of April 14, 2023.

⁽³⁾ Includes 243,954 shares held directly, 5,000 shares held by spouse and 31,524 shares held through ownership of interests in Joppa Seasoning, LLC, of which Mr. Mazarakis owns a 25% interest.

⁽⁴⁾ Includes 3,125 restricted shares of common stock awarded under the Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Pursuant to the terms of the award agreement, as amended, the 3,125 restricted shares of common stock will vest over a three-year period, with one-third of the restricted stock having vested after 12 months, one-eighth having vested after the quarter ended March 31, 2023, and one-eighth vesting on a quarterly basis thereafter.

⁽⁵⁾ Includes 29,664 shares held directly and 30,000 shares held through separate trusts for non-family beneficiaries of which Dr. Papastavrou serves as trustee.

⁽⁶⁾ Includes 9,664 restricted shares of common stock awarded under the Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan in separate grants in the amounts 4,688 shares and 4,976 shares, respectively. Pursuant to the terms of the award agreement governing the 4,688 restricted shares of common stock, as amended, such shares will vest over a three-year period, with one-third of the restricted stock having vested after 12 months, one-eighth having vested after the quarter ended March 31, 2023, and one-eighth vesting on a quarterly basis thereafter. Pursuant to the terms of the award agreement governing the 4,976 restricted shares of common stock, such shares will vest over a three year period, with one-third of the restricted stock vesting after 12 months, 24 months and 36 months, respectively.

⁽⁷⁾ Includes 291,274 shares held jointly with spouse, 224,187 shares held through ownership of interests in the Donald E. and Allison K. Gulbrandsen Foundation and 321,509 shares held through ownership of interests in Wineberry Investments, LLC.

- (8) Includes 119,190.16 shares held through the Steiner Trust, 12,523.43 shares held through the Revocable Trust of Michael L Steiner, 50,425 shares held through Service Energy Profit Sharing FBO Michael Steiner, 8,338 shares held through Service Energy Profit Sharing FBO Jennifer Steiner, and 6,300 shares held in three separate IRAs for each of Mr. Steiner's children.
- (9) Includes 9,375 restricted shares of common stock awarded under the Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Pursuant to the terms of the award agreement, as amended, the 9,375 restricted shares of common stock will vest in three years, with one-third of the restricted stock having vested after 12 months, one-eighth having vested after the quarter ended March 31, 2023, and one-eighth vesting on a quarterly basis thereafter.

Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors and executive officers, and any persons who own 10% or more of our voting stock, to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership of our equity securities with the SEC. Directors, executive officers and 10% or more holders are required by SEC regulations to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file. Based solely on a review of the copies of those forms filed with the SEC, or written representations that no such forms were required, except for two transactions reported late by Anthony Cappell and one transaction reported late by each of John Mazarakis, Jason Papastavrou, Chicago Atlantic CRE Holdings, LLC, Chicago Atlantic Fund QP, LLC, David Kite, and Andreas Bodmeier, each due to inadvertent administrative oversight, and all of which were subsequently reported by filing a Form 4, we believe that our directors, executive officers and 10% or more beneficial owners (if any) complied with all Section 16(a) filing requirements during the year ended December 31, 2022.

PROPOSAL I: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Pursuant to the Company's charter, the number of directors may be increased or decreased only by our Board pursuant to the Bylaws, but shall never be less than the minimum number required by the Maryland General Corporation Law ("MGCL") (which is one), nor more than fifteen. In accordance with the Company's charter, the Board of Directors has designated the current number of directors to be nine. Each of our directors will be elected by our stockholders to serve for a term ending at the next annual meeting of stockholders and when his or her successor is duly elected and qualified.

Andreas Bodmeier, John Mazarakis, Anthony Cappell, Peter Sack, Jason Papastavrou, Frederick C. Herbst, Donald E. Gulbrandsen, Brandon Konigsberg, and Michael L. Steiner are currently directors and each has been nominated to continue to serve as a director of the Company for a one-year term expiring in 2024.

If elected, each director will continue to serve on the following Committees of the Board as indicated in the chart below.

			Nominating and Corporate
	Audit	Compensation	Governance
Interested Directors			
Andreas Bodmeier			
John Mazarakis			
Anthony Cappell			
Peter Sack			
Independent Directors			
Jason Papastavrou	X*		X Chair
Frederick C. Herbst	X* Chair		
Donald E. Gulbrandsen		X	X
Brandon Konigsberg	X*	X Chair	
Michael L. Steiner		X	X

^{*} Qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert" under SEC rules and regulations

Drs. Bodmeier and Papastavrou and Messrs. Mazarakis, Cappell, Sack, Herbst, Gulbrandsen, Konigsberg, and Steiner are not being proposed for election to the Board of Directors pursuant to any arrangement or understanding between either of themselves and the Company or any other person.

A stockholder can vote for or withhold his or her vote from the director-nominees. In the absence of instructions to the contrary, it is the intention of the persons named as proxies to vote such proxy "FOR" the election of the director-nominees named above. If any director-nominee should decline or be unable to serve as director, it is intended that the proxy will vote for the election of such person as is nominated by the Board of Directors as a replacement. The Board of Directors has no reason to believe that the director-nominees named above will be unable or unwilling to serve.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF THE DIRECTOR-NOMINEES NAMED IN THIS PROXY STATEMENT.

Information about the Director-Nominees and Directors

As described below under "Corporate Governance — Committees of the Board of Directors — Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee," the Board of Directors has identified certain desired talents and experience for director-nominees. Each of our directors and each of the director-nominees has demonstrated high character and integrity; the knowledge, skills and experience necessary to be able to offer advice and guidance to our management in light of prevailing business conditions; familiarity with national and international business matters; experience with accounting rules and practices; appreciation of the relationship of our business to the changing needs of society; and

the desire to balance the considerable benefit of continuity with the periodic injection of fresh perspective. Each of our directors and each of the director-nominees also has sufficient time available to devote to the affairs of the Company, is able to work with the other members of the Board of Directors and contribute to the success of the Company and can represent the long-term interests of the Company's stockholders as a whole. Our directors and the director-nominees have been selected such that the Board of Directors represents a range of backgrounds and experience.

Certain information, as of the Record Date, with respect to Drs. Bodmeier and Papastavrou and Messrs. Mazarakis, Cappell, Sack, Herbst, Gulbrandsen, Konigsberg, and Steiner, the director-nominees for election at the Annual Meeting, is set forth below, including their names, ages, a brief description of their recent business experience, including present occupations and employment, certain directorships that each person holds, the year in which each person became a director of the Company, and a discussion of each person's particular experience, qualifications, attributes or skills that lead us to conclude, as of the Record Date, that such individual should serve as a director of the Company, in light of the Company's business and structure.

The business address of the director-nominees and the directors listed below is 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139.

Information regarding the Board of Directors is as follows:

Name Age Position		Position	Director Since	Expiration of Term
Interested Directors:			-	
John Mazarakis	46	Executive Chairman of the Board	2021	2023
Anthony Cappell	39	Chief Executive Officer, Director	2021	2023
Andreas Bodmeier	35	Co-President and Director	2021	2023
Peter Sack	33	Co-President and Director	2021	2023
Independent Directors:				
Jason Papastavrou	60	Director	2021	2023
Frederick C. Herbst	65	Director	2021	2023
Donald Gulbrandsen	61	Director	2021	2023
Brandon Konigsberg	52	Director	2021	2023
Michael Steiner	53	Director	2021	2023

Interested Directors

John Mazarakis co-founded Chicago Atlantic Group in April 2019 and has served as our Executive Chairman since our inception. As a proven entrepreneur and operator with successful ventures in real estate, retail, and hospitality, Mr. Mazarakis brings over 20 years of entrepreneurial, operational, and managerial experience. He has built a 30+ restaurant chain with more than 1,200 employees, established a real estate portfolio of over 30 properties, developed over 1 million square feet of commercial real estate, and completed multiple real estate financing transactions, at a cumulative annual growth rate exceeding 25%. He has invested in and served as an advisor to multiple successful startups. Mr. Mazarakis holds a Bachelor of Arts in Economics from the University of Delaware and an MBA from The University of Chicago Booth School of Business.

Our Board of Directors has concluded that Mr. Mazarakis's management experience and understanding of the real estate industry, and as a founder of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC, make him an ideal choice to act as our Executive Chairman of the Board, and that therefore he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors, including as Chairman.

Anthony Cappell co-founded Chicago Atlantic Group in April 2019 and has served as our Chief Executive Officer since our inception. Prior to founding Chicago Atlantic, Mr. Cappell was a Managing Director and Head of Underwriting at Stonegate Capital, a private credit investment firm focused on lower middle market businesses and emerging brands from July 2016 to October 2018. At Stonegate, he was responsible for credit, underwriting, and the growth strategy of the loan portfolio. Previously, from January 2013 to June 2016, he was a Senior Underwriter at First Midwest Bank and at Gibraltar Business Capital where he worked on a number of specialty finance transactions including technology, software, turnaround/distressed and re-discount loans. He began his career at Wells Fargo

Capital Finance focused on a wide array of industries and loan structures from November 2008 to December 2012. Mr. Cappell holds a BA from the University of Wisconsin — Milwaukee and an MBA from The University of Chicago Booth School of Business.

Mr. Cappell's extensive experience evaluating credit as a debt investor in the specialty finance space, and as a founder of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC, provides our Board with critical understanding of our business and knowledge of how to craft and execute on our operational and strategic plans.

Our Board of Directors has concluded that based on Mr. Cappell's experience and role as founder of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC, he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Andreas A. Bodmeier, Ph.D. co-founded Chicago Atlantic Group in April 2019 and has served as our Co-President and Chief Investment Officer since our inception. From October 2019 until December 2020, Dr. Bodmeier was a Senior Advisor to the Deputy Secretary in the Immediate Office of the Secretary at the United States Department of Health and Human Services focused on policy evaluation and the Department's response to COVID-19. From June 2015 until March 2019, Dr. Bodmeier was President of Quantitative Treasury Analytics, LLC, a boutique consulting firm focused on risk management for corporate clients as well as advising on capital structure decisions and investor relations. From May 2017 until March 2019, Dr. Bodmeier was Co-founder, Chief Investment Officer, and Chief Compliance Officer of Kinetik Finance, Inc., an SEC-registered online investment adviser for 401(k) or 403(b) retirement accounts, where he built the firm's investment methodology and compliance program. Dr. Bodmeier has also served as a consultant for hedge funds, proprietary trading firms, commercial and consumer lenders, and pharmaceutical companies. His academic research at The University of Chicago Booth School of Business focused on capital market anomalies, portfolio allocation, and risk management. Dr. Bodmeier holds a Ph.D. in Finance and MBA from The University of Chicago Booth School of Business. Dr. Bodmeier received a B.Sc. in Mathematics and a B.Sc. in Physics from Freie University Berlin, Germany, a B.Sc. in Business Economics from University of Hagen, Germany, and a M.Sc. in Statistics from Humboldt University Berlin, Germany.

Mr. Bodmeier's extensive knowledge of financial markets, risk management and ideal capital structure, in addition to his experience as a founder of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC, will be indispensable to our Board and in executing our strategy. Due to these skills and experiences he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Peter Sack has served as our Co-President since July 2021. Mr. Sack is a credit investor and portfolio manager with experience investing across the capital structure. Prior to joining Chicago Atlantic, Mr. Sack was a Principal at BC Partners Credit from July 2018 to June 2021, where he sourced and underwrote across the firm's opportunistic and senior lending strategies in a wide array of industries. Previously, Mr. Sack was an Associate at Atlas Holdings LLC, a private-equity firm focused on supporting distressed manufacturing and distribution companies globally, from July 2012 to June 2016. Mr. Sack holds a BA in East Asian Studies from Yale University, a MBA from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania, and was a Fulbright Scholar at Sun Yat-sen University China.

Mr. Sack's wealth of experience as a credit investor and portfolio manager across the capital structure will greatly benefit our Board's discussions and decisions. Due to these skills and experiences he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Independent Directors

Jason Papastavrou, Ph.D. has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2021. Dr. Papastavrou founded ARIS Capital Management, LLC, a wealth management firm, in 2004 and currently serves as its Chief Executive Officer. Previously, Dr. Papastavrou was the founder and managing director of the Fund of Hedge Funds Strategies Group of Banc of America Capital Management (BACAP), president of BACAP Alternative Advisors, and a senior portfolio manager with Deutsche Asset Management.

Dr. Papastavrou has served as a member of the board of directors of GXO Logistics (NYSE: GXO), a publicly traded pure-play contract logistics company, since August 2021; XPO Logistics, Inc. (NYSE: XPO), a publicly traded leading provider of freight transportation, from September 2011 to August 2021; and previously served on the board of directors of United Rentals, Inc. (NYSE: URI), a publicly traded equipment rental company, from April 2005 to May 2020.

He was a tenured professor at the School of Industrial Engineering at Purdue University and holds a B.S. in mathematics, and a M.S. and a Ph.D. in electrical engineering and computer science from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

Dr. Papastavrou provides our Board with key insights to the financial markets, capital raising activities, and the management of a large, complex business. For these reasons, our Board of Directors has concluded that he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Frederick C. Herbst has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2021. Previously, Mr. Herbst served as Chief Financial Officer of Ready Capital Corporation, a commercial mortgage REIT, and Managing Director of Waterfall Asset Management, LLC, an SEC-registered institutional asset manager, from 2009 until he retired in June 2019. At Ready Capital Corporation, Mr. Herbst was responsible for all finance and accounting operations for the company and oversaw Ready Capital Corporation's conversion to a public company via a reverse merger with a previously existing public company. From 2005 to 2009, Mr. Herbst was Chief Financial Officer of Clayton Holdings, Inc., a publicly traded provider of analytics and due diligence services to participants in the mortgage industry. Prior to Clayton Holdings, he was Chief Financial Officer of Arbor Realty Trust, Inc., a publicly traded commercial mortgage REIT, from 2003 until 2005, and of Arbor Commercial Mortgage, LLC, from 1999 until 2005. Prior to joining Arbor, Mr. Herbst was Chief Financial Officer of The Hurst Companies, Inc., Controller with The Long Island Savings Bank, FSB, Vice President Finance with Eastern States Bankcard Association and a Senior Manager with Ernst & Young. Mr. Herbst holds a BA in Accounting from Wittenberg University and became a licensed Certified Public Accountant in 1983.

Mr. Herbst's wealth of knowledge and experience as the principal financial officer for a number of public and private entities, including mortgage REITs, makes him an instrumental member of our Board. For these reasons, our Board of Directors has concluded that he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Donald Gulbrandsen has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2021. Mr. Gulbrandsen currently serves as the Chief Executive Officer of Gulbrandsen Companies, a group of specialty chemical manufacturing companies headquartered in Clinton, New Jersey. In his role as Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Gulbrandsen oversees the strategic direction of the companies, including mergers and acquisitions and debt financing transactions. Mr. Gulbrandsen founded the companies in 1984 and has managed the organization through many growth stages to become an enterprise with over 1,000 employees and seven facilities worldwide. Mr. Gulbrandsen also serves as a National Council Co-Chair of the American Enterprise Institute and an Advisory Council Member of Entrepreneurship at Cornell University. He holds a BS in Chemical Engineering and a BA in History from Cornell University, and he is an alumnus of Harvard Business School's Owner President Management Program.

Mr. Gulbrandsen's lifetime of management and financial experience are invaluable to our Board in executing our strategic vision. For these reasons, our Board of Directors has concluded that he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Brandon Konigsberg has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2021. Mr. Konigsberg is the founder of Kobra Group, LLC, an executive and board level advisory and consulting firm, where he has served since December 2020. He previously served in various roles at JP Morgan Chase & Co., a global financial services firm, from September 1996 to December 2020, including as Managing Director, Global Chief Financial Officer for Human Resources, Global Chief Financial and Operating Officer, and Corporate Treasury, and at J.P. Morgan Securities (formerly Bear Stearns Private Client Services). Mr. Konigsberg has been a business and functional Chief Financial Officer and has held senior management roles in the treasury function of various companies. Prior to joining JP Morgan Chase & Co., Mr. Konigsberg was an auditor at Goldstein, Golub and Kessler, PC.

Mr. Konigsberg has served on the board of directors of GTJ REIT, Inc., a private commercial equity REIT, since September 2019, and Flora Growth Corp., a multi-national cannabis company, since September 2022.

He received a BS in Accounting from University of Albany and an MBA from New York University Stern School of Business.

Mr. Konigsberg brings to our Board his broad experience in financial services, including as a director of a private commercial REIT and a multi-national cannabis company and as a certified public accountant. For these reasons, our Board of Directors has concluded that he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Michael Steiner has served as a member of our Board of Directors since 2021. Mr. Steiner previously served as President of Service Energy LLC, a third-generation family-owned company based in Dover, Delaware, from May 1992 to September 2021. Service Energy is a branded Liberty distributor, employs over 200 local residents, has a fleet of 25 tank trucks and eleven service vans, and owns a storage facility capable of holding over one million gallons of propane and 350,000 gallons of oil. Mr. Steiner also served as President of Petroleum Equipment, Inc. from May 1992 to September 2021. Mr. Steiner holds a BA in History from Wake Forest University and an MBA from the University of Delaware.

Mr. Steiner's near 30 years of management and financial experience are a great benefit to our Board in overseeing our operations. For these reasons, our Board of Directors has concluded that he is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors.

Information about the Executive Officers Who Are Not Directors

The following information pertains to our executive officers who are not directors of the Company, as of the Record Date.

Name	Age	Position	Executive Officer Since
Phillip Silverman	33	Interim Chief Financial Officer and Secretary	2022

Phillip Silverman has served as our Interim Chief Financial Officer since September 2022. Mr. Silverman has over ten years of accounting and finance experience with expertise in financial reporting, operations and internal controls within the asset management industry. From June 2021 to September 2022, Mr. Silverman served as Controller of the Company and Chief Financial Officer of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC. Prior to that, Mr. Silverman spent more than eight years with BDO USA, LLP, where he most recently served as a Senior Manager in the Financial Services and Private Equity Group, responsible for end to end execution of audits of private equity and venture capital funds, small business investment companies and business development companies and other asset managers. He is a licensed Certified Public Accountant and holds a B.S. in Finance from Indiana University's Kelley School of Business.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Director Independence

Under the rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market (the "Nasdaq") and the Nasdaq Corporate Governance Guidelines, independent directors must comprise a majority of our Board of Directors. Under the Nasdaq rules, a director will only qualify as an "independent director" if our Board of Directors affirmatively determines that the director, in the opinion of our Board of Directors, does not have a relationship which would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out the responsibilities of a director. We monitor the relationships of our directors and officers through a questionnaire each director completes no less frequently than annually and updates periodically as information provided in the most recent questionnaire changes. Our Board reviews any relationship that each of our directors has with us, either directly or indirectly, that could interfere with exercising independent judgment in carrying out a director's responsibilities.

Our Board has affirmatively determined that each of Dr. Papastavrou and Messrs. Herbst, Gulbrandsen, Konigsberg, and Steiner is "independent" as that term is defined under the rules of Nasdaq and the applicable rules of the SEC.

Board Leadership Structure

Our Board has the responsibility for establishing broad corporate policies and for our overall performance and direction, and generally oversees our day-to-day operations. Our Board monitors and performs an oversight role with respect to our business and affairs, including with respect to investment practices and performance, compliance with regulatory requirements and the services, expenses and performance of certain of our service providers. Among other things, our Board elects our officers and either directly, or by delegation to the Audit Committee and/or Compensation Committee, as applicable, reviews and monitors the services and activities performed by Chicago Atlantic REIT Manager, LLC (our "Manager") and our officers.

Our Board has designated Dr. Papastavrou, one of our independent directors, to serve as Lead Independent Director. The Lead Independent Director serves as the liaison between management and the independent directors and acts as the presiding independent director and presides at meetings of the independent directors or non-management directors. The Lead Independent Director's responsibilities include facilitating communication with our Board and presiding over regularly conducted executive sessions of the independent directors. It is the role of the Lead Independent Director to review matters such as our Board meeting agendas, meeting schedule sufficiency and, where appropriate, other information provided to the directors; however, all directors are encouraged to, and in fact do, consult with management on each of the above topics. The Lead Independent Director and each of the other directors communicate regularly with the Executive Chairman of our Board, our Chief Executive Officer and our Co-Presidents regarding appropriate agenda topics and other matters related to our Board.

Under the Bylaws, our Board may designate a chairperson to preside over the meetings of our Board and meetings of the stockholders and to perform such other responsibilities as may be assigned to him or her by our Board. We do not have a fixed policy as to whether the chairperson of our Board should be an independent director and we believe that our flexibility to select our chairman and reorganize our leadership structure from time to time is in the best interests of the Company and our stockholders. Presently, Mr. Mazarakis serves as the Executive Chairman of the Board. We believe that we are best served through our existing leadership structure with Mr. Mazarakis serving as the Executive Chairman of our Board combined with Dr. Papastavrou serving as Lead Independent Director. We believe that Mr. Mazarakis's extensive management and entrepreneurial experience and critical understanding of our business and knowledge of how to craft and execute on our business and strategic plans qualifies him to serve as the Executive Chairman of the Board, and his employment with our Manager provides an effective bridge between our Board and our Manager, thus ensuring an open dialogue between our Board and our Manager and that both groups act with a common purpose.

We believe that the leadership structure of our Board must be evaluated on a case by case basis and that our existing Board leadership structure provides sufficient independent oversight over our Manager. In addition, we believe that the current governance structure, when combined with the functioning of the independent director component of our Board and our overall corporate governance structure, strikes an appropriate balance between strong and consistent leadership and independent oversight of our business and affairs. However, we re-examine our corporate governance policies on an ongoing basis to ensure that they continue to meet our needs.

Board's Role in Risk Oversight

One of the key functions of our Board is informed oversight of our risk management process. Our Board administers this oversight function directly, with support from its three standing committees, the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, each of which addresses risks specific to its respective areas of oversight. In particular, as more fully described below, our Audit Committee has the responsibility to consider and discuss our major financial risk exposures and the steps our management has taken to monitor and control these exposures, including guidelines and policies to govern the process by which risk assessment and management is undertaken. The Audit Committee also monitors compliance with legal and regulatory requirements and the review and approval of our related party transactions, in addition to oversight of the performance of our internal audit function (to the extent such function is required by applicable rules and regulations). Because the Audit Committee is already charged with approving our related party transactions, our Board has charged the Audit Committee with overseeing amounts payable to our Manager pursuant to our Management Agreement and making recommendations to our Board with respect to our Board's approval of the renewal of our Management Agreement. Our Compensation Committee is generally responsible for discharging our Board's responsibilities relating to the compensation, if any, of our executive officers and directors, overseeing the expense reimbursement of our Manager and its affiliates for compensation paid by such entities to their respective employees pursuant to our Management Agreement, the administration and implementation of our incentive compensation plans (including, without limitation, the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan), and the preparation of reports on or relating to executive compensation required by the rules and regulations of the SEC. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee provides oversight with respect to corporate governance and ethical conduct and monitors the effectiveness of our corporate governance guidelines, including whether such guidelines are successful in preventing illegal or improper liability-creating conduct.

Our Manager has also established an Investment Committee, the members of which consist of employees of our Manager and/or its affiliates, and which currently includes certain affiliates of our Manager and certain of our officers. The Manager's Investment Committee works in conjunction with our Board to manage our credit risk through a comprehensive investment review process.

In addition, our Board and the Audit Committee meet regularly with our Manager and consider the feedback our Manager provides concerning the risks related to our enterprise, business, operations and strategies. Our Manager regularly reports to our Board and the Audit Committee on our loan portfolio and the risks related thereto, asset impairments, leverage position, affiliate payments (including payments made and expenses reimbursed pursuant to the terms of the Management Agreement), compliance with applicable covenants under the agreements governing our indebtedness, compliance with our qualification as a REIT and compliance with our exemption from registration as an investment company under the Investment Company Act. Members of our Board are routinely in contact with our Manager and our executive officers, as appropriate, in connection with their consideration of matters submitted for the approval of our Board or the Audit Committee and the risks associated with such matters.

We believe that the extent of our Board's (and its committees') role in risk oversight complements our Board's leadership structure because it allows our independent directors, through the three fully independent Board committees, executive sessions with the independent auditors, and otherwise, to exercise oversight of risk without any conflict that might discourage critical review.

We believe that a board of directors' role in risk oversight must be evaluated on a case by case basis and that our Board's role in risk oversight is appropriate. However, we re-examine the manner in which our Board administers its oversight function on an ongoing basis to ensure that it continues to meet our needs.

Board Diversity Matrix

The Board Diversity Matrix set forth below reports self-identified diversity statistics for the Board, as constituted prior to the Annual Meeting, in the format required by Nasdaq's rules.

Board Diversity Matrix (As of April 28, 2023)

Board Size:				
Total Number of Directors			9	
Gender:	Female	Male	Non-Binary	Gender Undisclosed
Number of Directors Based on Gender Identity		9		_
Number of Directors Who Identify in Any of the Categories Below:				
African American or Black	_	_	_	_
Alaskan Native or American Indian	_	_	_	_
Asian	_	_	_	_
Hispanic or Latinx	_	_		_
Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander	_	_	_	_
White	_	9	_	_
Two or More Races or Ethnicities	_	_	_	_
LGBTQ+			0	
Demographic Background Undisclosed			0	

Committees of the Board of Directors

Our Board has three committees: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, each of which meets the Nasdaq independence standards and other governance requirements for such a committee. The principal functions of each committee are briefly described below. Additionally, our Board may from time to time establish other committees to facilitate our Board's oversight of management of our business and affairs. The charters of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are available on our website at https://investors.refi.reit/corporate-governance/governance-overview.

During 2022, our Board of Directors held seven meetings, our Audit Committee held eight meetings, our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee held zero meetings and our Compensation Committee held four meetings. All incumbent directors attended at least 75% of the aggregate number of meetings of the Board of Directors and of the respective committees on which they serve. We require each director to make a diligent effort to attend all board and committee meetings, as well as each annual meeting of stockholders, and four directors attended our 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Audit Committee

The Audit Committee operates pursuant to a charter approved by our Board of Directors, which sets forth the responsibilities of the Audit Committee and which is made available on our website at https://investors.refi.reit/corporate-governance/governance-overview. The Audit Committee charter defines the Audit Committee's principal functions, including oversight related to:

- the integrity of our consolidated financial statements;
- the qualifications and independence of any independent registered public accounting firm engaged by us;
- the performance of our internal audit function (to the extent such function is required by applicable rules and regulations) and any independent registered public accounting firm;
- the determination of the fair value of assets that are not publicly traded or for which current market values are not readily available; and
- the entry and monitoring of related party transactions.

The Audit Committee assists our Board in its management of the Company. In particular, the Audit Committee (i) serves as an independent party to monitor our financial reporting processes and internal control system; (ii) discusses the audit conducted by our independent registered public accounting firm; (iii) provides an open avenue of communication among our independent registered public accounting firm, our management and our Board; and (iv) serves as an independent party to review, approve and monitor our related party transactions. The members of the Audit Committee are appointed by our Board to serve in accordance with the Bylaws and at the discretion of our Board and may be removed or replaced by our Board at any time.

The Audit Committee consists of no fewer than three directors. Except as may otherwise be permitted by the rules of Nasdaq and the SEC, each member of the Audit Committee shall, in the determination of our Board be (1) an "independent director" that (a) satisfies the independence and other requirements established by Nasdaq and (b) meets the independence requirements of Section 10A of the Exchange Act, and SEC Rule 10A-3(b)(1) under the Exchange Act and (2) financially literate, as determined by our Board in its business judgment, or must become financially literate within a reasonable period of time after his or her appointment to the Audit Committee. In addition, the Audit Committee shall at all times include at least one member who has accounting or related financial management expertise, as our Board's interprets such qualification in its business judgment.

The responsibilities of the Audit Committee include, but are not limited to, appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of any independent registered public accounting firm engaged by us, discuss and review guidelines and policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management, review the adequacy of our internal audit function (to the extent such function is required by applicable rules and regulations), assist in performing oversight responsibilities for the internal control systems and disclosure procedures, recommend to our Board whether the consolidated financial statements should be included in reports made available to its stockholders and meet periodically with management to discuss any of the above or any identified issues.

Subject to the provisions of our related person transaction policies and procedures, the Audit Committee is also responsible for reviewing and approving our related party transactions, including matters related to our Management Agreement. Because the Audit Committee is already charged with approving our related party transactions, our Board has charged the Audit Committee with overseeing amounts payable to our Manager pursuant to our Management Agreement and making recommendations to our Board with respect to our Board's approval of the renewal of our Management Agreement. The Audit Committee and our Board must approve any renewal of our Management Agreement.

Our Audit Committee currently consists of three members, Mr. Herbst, Dr. Papastavrou and Mr. Konigsberg, with Mr. Herbst serving as chairperson. Our Board has affirmatively determined that Mr. Herbst, Dr. Papastavrou and Mr. Konigsberg each meet the definition of "independent director" based on the Nasdaq independence standards, and satisfy the independence requirements of Rule 10A-3 of the Exchange Act. Our Board has also determined that (i) each of Mr. Herbst, Mr. Konigsberg and Dr. Papastavrou qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert" under SEC rules and regulations and (ii) each member of the Audit Committee is "financially literate" as the term is defined by Nasdaq listing standards.

Compensation Committee.

The Compensation Committee operates pursuant to a charter approved by our Board of Directors, which sets forth the responsibilities of the Compensation Committee and which is made available on our website at https://investors.refi.reit/corporate-governance/governance-overview. The Compensation Committee charter defines the Compensation Committee's principal functions, including:

- discharging our Board's responsibilities relating to the compensation, if any, of our executive officers and directors;
- overseeing the expense reimbursement of our Manager and its affiliates for compensation paid by such entities to their respective employees pursuant to our Management Agreement;
- administering and implementing our incentive and equity-based compensation plans; and
- preparing reports on or relating to executive compensation required by the rules and regulations of the SEC.

The Compensation Committee has the sole authority to retain and terminate compensation consultants to assist in the evaluation of compensation matters and the sole authority to approve the fees and other retention terms of such compensation consultants. The Compensation Committee, with input from its compensation consultant, if any, and our Manager, discusses and considers potential risks that arise from our compensation practices, policies and programs.

The Compensation Committee consists of no fewer than three directors. Except as may otherwise be permitted by the rules of Nasdaq, each member of the Compensation Committee shall, in the determination of our Board be an "independent director" that satisfies the independence and other requirements established by Nasdaq. The members of the Compensation Committee shall also qualify as "non-employee directors" within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act. Our Compensation Committee currently consists of three members, Messrs. Konigsberg, Gulbrandsen and Steiner, with Mr. Konigsberg serving as chairperson. Our Board has affirmatively determined that all directors who serve on the Compensation Committee are independent under Nasdaq rules and qualify as non-employee directors within the meaning of Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee operates pursuant to a charter approved by our Board of Directors, which sets forth the responsibilities of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and which is made available on our website at https://investors.refi.reit/corporate-governance-overview. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee charter defines the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee's principal functions, including:

- identifying individuals to become members of our Board, consistent with the procedures and selection criteria established by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee;
- periodically reviewing the size and composition of our Board and recommending to our Board such
 modifications to its size and/or composition as are determined by the Nominating and Corporate
 Governance Committee to be necessary or desirable;
- recommending to our Board the director nominees for the next annual meeting of stockholders;
- recommending to our Board individuals to fill vacant Board positions;
- recommending to our Board committee appointments and chairpersons;
- developing and recommending to our Board a set of corporate governance principles, a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and related corporation policies, practices and procedures;
- periodically reviewing and recommending to our Board updates to our corporate governance principles, Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and related corporation policies, practices and procedures;
- monitoring the Corporation's compliance with applicable corporate governance requirements; and
- overseeing an annual evaluation of our Board, its committees and individual directors.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consists of no fewer than three directors. Except as may otherwise be permitted by the rules of Nasdaq, each member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall, in the determination of our Board be an "independent director" that satisfies the independence and other requirements established by Nasdaq.

Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee currently consists of three members, Dr. Papastavrou, Mr. Gulbrandsen and Mr. Steiner, with Dr. Papastavrou serving as chairperson. Our Board has affirmatively determined that all directors who serve on the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are independent under Nasdaq rules.

Consideration of Director Candidates

Our Board of Directors and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider director candidates recommended for election to the Board of Directors by stockholders in the same manner and using the same criteria as that used for any other director candidate. All recommendations must be directed to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee c/o Secretary at 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL, 33139.

Recommendations for director nominees to be considered at the 2024 Annual Meeting of shareholders must be received in writing not later than December 30, 2023, which is 120 days prior to the one-year anniversary of the date this Proxy Statement is first available to stockholders.

Our Board of Directors does not have a formal diversity policy. However, in evaluating a director candidate, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider the following criteria, among others, that it shall deem appropriate: (i) business and professional background, (ii) contribution to the Board of Director's diversity of experience, profession, expertise, skill and background (including with respect to race and gender); (iii) history of leadership or contributions to other organizations; (iv) functional skill set and expertise; (v) general understanding of marketing, finance, accounting, corporate governance, federal securities and other relevant laws and regulations, and other elements relevant to the success of a publicly-traded company in today's business environment; (vi) meets high ethical standards; (vii) experience in the cannabis or REIT industries and/or as a member of the board of directors of another publicly-held company; (viii) commitment to devoting the time and effort necessary to be a responsible and productive member of the Board of Directors; and (ix) ability to perpetuate the success of the business and represent stakeholder interests.

Stockholders who wish to nominate a person for election as a director in connection with an annual meeting of stockholders (as opposed to making a recommendation to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee as described above) must deliver written notice to our Secretary in the manner described in our Amended and Restated Bylaws ("Bylaws"), and as described further under "Submission of Stockholder Proposals" below.

Other Committees

Our Board may appoint from among its member one or more other committees, composed of one or more directors, to serve at the pleasure of our Board from time to time.

Communication with the Board of Directors

Stockholders with questions about us are encouraged to contact Investor Relations at IR@refi.reit. However, if stockholders believe that their questions have not been addressed, they may communicate with our Board of Directors by sending their communications to Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc., Board of Directors, 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139. Stockholders should indicate clearly the director or directors to whom the communication is being sent so that each communication may be forwarded directly to the appropriate director(s).

All communications involving accounting, internal accounting controls and auditing matters, possible violations of, or non-compliance with, applicable legal and regulatory requirements or policies, or retaliatory acts against anyone who makes such a complaint or assists in the investigation of such a complaint, will be referred to the Audit Committee.

The acceptance and forwarding of a communication to any director does not imply that the director owes or assumes any fiduciary duty to the person submitting the communication, all such duties being only as prescribed by applicable law.

Hedging, Speculative Trading and Pledging of Securities

Our insider trading policy prohibits our directors, executive officers and employees from engaging in any short-term trading, short sales and other speculative transactions involving our securities, including buying or selling puts or calls or other derivative securities based on our securities. In addition, such persons are prohibited under our insider trading policy from (i) entering into hedging or monetization transactions (such as zero-cost collars and forward-sale contracts) or similar arrangements, except in circumstances that are pre-approved by our General Counsel, and (ii) pledging our securities in a margin account or as collateral for a loan, except that our securities may be pledged as collateral for a loan (not including margin debt) if such person clearly demonstrates the financial capacity to repay the loan without resort to the pledged securities and such transaction is pre-approved.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We have adopted a code of business conduct and ethics which applies to, among others, our senior officers, as well as any of our other officers, directors and employees. Our code of business conduct and ethics is available on our website at https://investors.refi.reit/corporate-governance/governance-overview. We will report any material amendments to or waivers of a required provision of our code of conduct and/or corporate governance guidelines on our website and/or in a Current Report on Form 8-K.

COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

The following table sets forth the compensation that we paid during the year ended December 31, 2022 to our directors. Directors who are employees of the Manager do not receive compensation for their services as directors.

Name of Director	Fees Earned Paid in Cas		Stock Awards ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	Total ⁽³⁾
Interested Directors:				
Andreas Bodmeier			_	_
John Mazarakis		_	_	
Anthony Cappell			_	_
Peter Sack		_	_	_
Independent Directors:				
Jason Papastavrou	\$ 70,0	000 \$	74,988	\$ 144,988
Frederick C. Herbst	\$ 75,0	000 \$	74,988	\$ 149,988
Donald Gulbrandsen	\$ 50,0	000 \$	74,988	\$ 124,988
Brandon Konigsberg	\$ 60,0	000 \$	74,988	\$ 134,988
Michael Steiner	\$ 50,0	000 \$	74,988	\$ 124,988

Represents the aggregate grant date fair value of the awards computed in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 718, Compensation-Stock Compensation, without taking into account estimated forfeitures.

We pay each of our directors an annual retainer of \$50,000 in cash in equal quarterly payments of' \$12,500. Each director is entitled to reimbursement of reasonable expenses associated with attending board meetings. However, we do not pay our directors any fees for attending individual board or committee meetings. The lead independent director receives an additional \$15,000 annual retainer in cash in equal quarterly payments of \$3,750. The Audit Committee chairperson receives an additional \$25,000 annual retainer in cash in equal quarterly payments of \$6,250. The Compensation Committee chairperson receives an additional \$10,000 annual retainer in cash in equal quarterly payments of \$2,500. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee chairperson receives an additional \$5,000 annual retainer in cash in equal quarterly payments of \$1,250. Directors must attend at least 75% of all meetings of our Board and all committees on which the director sits (including separate meetings of non-management directors or independent directors) in any specified fiscal year in order to be eligible to receive director compensation. If a director is also one of our executive officers, we will not pay any compensation to such person for services rendered as a director. Additionally, all of our directors are entitled to receive awards in the future under our 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan. For additional information regarding our 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan."

⁽²⁾ On December 31, 2022, each of the independent directors was awarded 4,976 restricted shares of common stock under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan with an aggregate grant date fair value of \$74,988. The restricted stock will vest over a three year period, with one-third vesting after 12 months, 24 months and 36 months, respectively. As of December 31, 2022, each of the independent directors held 8,102 unvested shares of restricted stock and Mr. Sack held 2,084 unvested shares of restricted stock, which, in each case, includes shares of restricted stock awarded under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan in the prior fiscal year.

⁽³⁾ For a discussion of the independent directors' compensation, see below.

COMPENSATION OF OUR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

We do not have any employees nor do we intend to hire any employees who will be compensated directly by us. Each of our executive officers, including each executive officer who serves as a director, is employed by our Manager and/or its affiliates and receives compensation for his or her services, including services performed on our behalf, from our Manager and/or its affiliates, as applicable, except we may award equity-based incentive awards for our executive officers under our 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Instead, we pay our Manager the fees described under "Item 1. Business, Our Manager" in our 2022 Annual Report on Form 10-K and we indirectly bear the costs of the compensation paid to certain of our executive officers through expense reimbursements we pay to our Manager or its affiliates, as applicable.

Pursuant to the Management Agreement, we pay all of our costs and expenses and reimburse our Manager or its affiliates for expenses of our Manager and its affiliates paid or incurred on our behalf, excepting only those expenses that are specifically the responsibility of our Manager pursuant to our Management Agreement. Pursuant to our Management Agreement, we reimburse our Manager or its affiliates, as applicable, for our fair and equitable allocable share of the compensation, including annual base salary, bonus, any related withholding taxes and employee benefits, paid to (i) subject to review by the Compensation Committee of our Board, our Manager's personnel serving as our Chief Executive Officer or any of our other officers, based on the percentage of his or her time spent devoted to our affairs and (ii) other corporate finance, tax, accounting, internal audit, legal, risk management, operations, compliance and other non-investment personnel of our Manager and its affiliates who spend all or a portion of their time managing our affairs, with the allocable share of the compensation of such personnel described in this clause (ii) being as reasonably determined by our Manager to appropriately reflect the amount of time spent devoted by such personnel to our affairs. We do not reimburse the Manager or its affiliates, as applicable, for the salaries and other compensation of the Manager's investment professionals who provide services to us pursuant to the Management Agreement. The service by any personnel of our Manager and its affiliates as a member of the Manager's Investment Committee will not, by itself, be dispositive in the determination as to whether such personnel is deemed "investment personnel" of our Manager and its affiliates for purposes of expense reimbursement.

2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan

The following table provides information about our shares of common stock that may be issued as of December 31, 2022, under the 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan, which is our only existing equity compensation plan.

	Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights	Weighted- Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (excluding Securities Reflected in the First Column) ⁽¹⁾
Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Security Holders			1,400,684
Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Security Holders	_	_	_
Total at December 31, 2022			1,400,684

⁽¹⁾ All of these shares remained available under our 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan and may be used for any type of award authorized under our 2021 Omnibus Incentive Plan, including stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock bonuses, stock units and other forms of awards granted or denominated in our common stock or units of our common stock

RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS

Since our formation, we have engaged in the following transactions with our directors, executive officers or holders of more than 5% of our outstanding share capital and their affiliates, which we refer to as our related parties.

Loans Acquired From Affiliates

We were formed on March 30, 2021 as a Maryland corporation. Following our formation, Chicago Atlantic Fund, LLC and Chicago Atlantic Fund QP, LLC, each of which is a Delaware limited liability company managed by an affiliate of our Manager, transferred to us all of their respective interests in five senior secured loans with a combined amortized cost, plus payment-in-kind interest and accrued interest thereon, of approximately \$9.9 million in exchange for 635,194 shares of our common stock.

From April 15, 2021 to November 1, 2021, we acquired loans at amortized cost of \$22,516,005 from affiliated private funds managed by affiliates of the Manager in exchange for issuance of 1,446,473 shares of common stock, as well as cash contributions of \$125,517,500 to fund loans in exchange for 8,067,010 shares of common stock.

On May 1, 2021, we acquired 100% of a wholly owned financing subsidiary from an affiliate of our Manager in exchange for the issuance of 481,259 shares of our common stock.

On December 15, 2021, we acquired \$10.0 million of additional interests in senior secured loans from an affiliate at a purchase price, equal to amortized cost, of \$9.74 million.

Initial Public Offering

On December 10, 2021, we completed our initial public offering ("IPO") of 6,250,000 shares of our common stock at a price of \$16.00 per share, raising \$100.0 million in gross proceeds. The underwriters also exercised a portion of their over-allotment option to purchase up to an additional 302,800 shares of our common stock at a price of \$16.00 per share, which was completed on January 5, 2022, raising approximately \$4.8 million in gross proceeds. The underwriting commissions paid in connection with the IPO and the overallotment option of \$7.0 million and approximately \$339 thousand, respectively, are reflected as a reduction of additional paid-in capital on the statement of stockholders' equity. We incurred approximately \$1.3 million of expenses in connection with the IPO, which is reflected as a reduction in additional paid-in capital. The net proceeds to us totaled approximately \$96.2 million.

Concurrent with the IPO, the founders of Chicago Atlantic Group, LLC, Anthony Cappell, John Mazarakis and Andreas Bodmeier, acquired an aggregate of 468,750 shares of our common stock directly from us in exchange for \$7.5 million in a private placement. We deployed the net proceeds from the IPO and the concurrent private placement (i) to fund loans to six new portfolio companies in an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$73.6 million, (ii) to fund loans to existing portfolio companies in an aggregate principal amount of approximately \$41.1 million, and (iii) for working capital and other general corporate purposes.

In addition, two private funds affiliated with the Manager purchased 1,093,750 shares in the IPO at the initial public offering price, for an aggregate purchase price of \$17.5 million. The founders of the Manager own the general partner of each of the private funds that invested in the IPO and are responsible for making investment decisions on behalf of each such fund.

Co-Investments in Loans

From time to time, we may co-invest with other investment vehicles managed by our affiliates, in accordance with our Manager's co-investment allocation policies. We are not obligated to provide, nor have we provided, any financial support to the other managed investment vehicles. As such, our risk is limited to the carrying value of our investment in any such loan. As of and for the year ended December 31, 2022 and the period ended December 31, 2021, 15 and ten of our loans were co-invested by our affiliates, respectively.

On October 1, 2021, we assigned \$14.0 million and \$5 million of unfunded commitment, respectively, in separate loans to an affiliate. Further, on October 3, 2021, we sold \$5.0 million of principal related to the second tranche of a loan to an affiliate at an amortized cost, plus accrued interest of \$4.9 million.

On February 24, 2022 we paid \$1.8 million due to an affiliate of our Manager in relation to a loan previously acquired.

On July 8, 2022, we sold a senior secured loan to an affiliate under common control. The selling price of approximately \$6.7 million was approved by our Audit Committee. The fair value approximated the carrying value of the loan plus accrued and unpaid interest. On August 4, 2022, we assigned \$10.0 million of unfunded commitment of a senior secured loan to an affiliate.

Management Agreement

Pursuant to our Management Agreement, our Manager, a Delaware limited liability company, manages our loans and our day-to-day operations, subject at all times to the further terms and conditions set forth in our Management Agreement and such further limitations or parameters as may be imposed from time to time by our Board.

Our Manager receives base management fees ("Base Management Fees") that are calculated and payable quarterly in arrears in cash or shares of our common stock, at the sole discretion of our Manager, in an amount equal to 0.375% (1.50% on an annualized basis) of our Equity (as defined below), determined as of the last day of each such quarter.

The Base Management Fees are reduced by an amount equal to 50% of the pro rata amount of origination fees earned and paid to our Manager during the applicable quarter for loans that were originated on our behalf by our Manager or affiliates of our Manager ("Outside Fees"). "Equity" means, as of any date: (i) the sum of (A) the net proceeds from all issuances of our equity securities since inception through such date (allocated on a pro rata daily basis for such issuances during the fiscal quarter of any such issuance), plus (B) our retained earnings at the end of the most recently completed fiscal quarter determined in accordance with GAAP (without taking into account any non-cash equity compensation expense incurred in current or prior periods), less (ii) (A) any amount that we have paid to repurchase our Common Stock since inception through such date; (B) any unrealized gains and losses and other non-cash items that have impacted stockholders' equity as reported in our financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP through such date; and (C) onetime events pursuant to changes in GAAP, and certain non-cash items not otherwise described above, through such date, in each case after discussions between the Manager and the Independent Directors and approval by a majority of the Independent Directors.

In addition to the Base Management Fees, our Manager receives Incentive Compensation with respect to each fiscal quarter (or portion thereof that our Management Agreement is in effect) based upon our achievement of targeted levels of Core Earnings. To the extent earned by our Manager, the Incentive Compensation will be payable to our Manager quarterly in arrears in cash or shares of our common stock, at the sole discretion of our Manager.

We pay all of our costs and expenses and reimburse our Manager or its affiliates for expenses of our Manager and its affiliates paid or incurred on our behalf, excepting only those expenses that are specifically the responsibility of our Manager pursuant to our Management Agreement.

Our Management Agreement provides that, upon termination of our Management Agreement under certain circumstances, a Termination Fee will be payable to our Manager by us in an amount equal to three times the sum of (i) the annualized average quarterly Base Management Fee and (ii) the annualized average quarterly Incentive Compensation, in each case, earned by our Manager during the 24-month period immediately preceding the most recently completed fiscal quarter prior to the date of termination.

For the period of March 30, 2021 (inception) to December 31, 2021, we incurred Base Management Fees payable to our Manager of \$905,123, which was net of Outside Fees earned of \$187,028. Our Manager has incurred \$244,720 in general and administrative expenses on our behalf and was reimbursed approximately \$102,829 of such amount. Pursuant to Fee Waiver Letter Agreements executed by our Manager, dated June 30, 2021 and September 30, 2021, all Base Management Fees that would have been payable to our Manager for the period from May 1, 2021 to September 30, 2021 were voluntarily waived and are not subject to recoupment at a later date. Additionally, Pursuant to Fee Waiver Letter Agreement executed by our Manager, dated December 31, 2021, all Incentive Compensation that would have been payable to our Manager for the period from October 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021, as well as a portion of reimbursable expenses incurred during the period from October 1, 2021 to December 31, 2021, were voluntarily waived and are not subject to recoupment at a later date.

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, we incurred Base Management Fees payable to our Manager of \$2,783,274, which was net of Outside Fees earned of \$1,291,451, and Incentive Fees payable to our Manager of \$3,778,813. Our Manager incurred \$3,137,861 in general and administrative expenses on our behalf and was reimbursed approximately \$3,044,111 of such amount.

Directed Share Program

At our request in our initial public offering, the underwriters reserved up to 5% of our shares of common stock offered for sale (excluding the shares of common stock that may be issued upon the underwriters' exercise of their option to purchase additional shares), at the initial public offering price of \$16.00, to our directors, officers, employees, investors and their affiliated entities, and other individuals who have either a business relationship with us, such as vendors, consultants and the like, or a personal relationship such as friends of our employees, and members of their respective families.

Participants in the directed share program were not subject to lockup or market standoff restrictions with the underwriters or with us with respect to any Reserved Shares purchased through the directed share program, except in the case of shares purchased by any director or executive officer.

PROPOSAL II: RATIFICATION OF SELECTION OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

BDO USA LLP ("BDO") has been selected to serve as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.

BDO has advised us that neither the firm nor any present member or associate of it has any material financial interest, direct or indirect, in us or our affiliates. It is expected that a representative of BDO will be present at the Annual Meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement if he or she chooses and will be available to answer questions.

The report of BDO on our financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, contained no adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.

The following table presents fees for professional services rendered by BDO for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021:

	Fiscal Year Ended December 31,			
	 2022		2021	
Audit Fees	\$ 624,428	\$	574,628	
Audit-Related Fees	\$ 11,250	\$	155,635	
Tax Fees	\$ 19,011	\$	14,250	
All Other Fees	_		_	
Total Fees	\$ 654,689	\$	744,513	

Audit Fees. Audit fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for the audit of our yearend financial statements and services that were normally provided by our independent registered public accountants in connection with statutory and regulatory filings.

Audit-Related Fees. Audit-related services consist of fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our financial statements and are not reported under "Audit Fees." These services include attest services that are not required by statute or regulation and consultations concerning financial accounting and reporting standards.

Tax Fees. Tax fees consist of fees billed for professional services for tax compliance. These services include assistance regarding federal, state, and local tax compliance.

All Other Fees. All other fees would include fees for products and services other than the services reported above.

Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The Audit Committee is required to pre-approve the audit and non-audit services performed by our independent registered public accounting firm in order to assure that the provision of such services does not impair the auditor's independence.

All services performed and related fees billed by BDO during 2022 and 2021 were pre-approved by the Audit Committee pursuant to regulations of the SEC.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors. The Audit Committee is currently composed of Mr. Herbst, Dr. Papastavrou and Mr. Konigsberg.

Management is responsible for the Company's internal controls and the financial reporting process. The Company's independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for performing an independent audit of the Company's financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and expressing an opinion on the conformity of those audited financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The Audit Committee's responsibility is to monitor and oversee these processes. The Audit Committee is also directly responsible for the appointment, compensation and oversight of the Company's independent registered public accounting firm.

Review with Management

The Audit Committee has reviewed the audited financial statements and met and held discussions with management regarding the audited financial statements. Management has represented to the Audit Committee that the Company's financial statements were prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

Review and Discussion with Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Audit Committee has discussed with BDO USA LLP, the Company's independent registered public accounting firm during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, the matters an independent auditor is required to discuss with the Audit Committee under the rules adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB"). The Audit Committee has received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from BDO USA LLP required by the applicable requirements of the PCAOB and has discussed with BDO USA LLP its independence. The Audit Committee has also considered whether the provision of non-audit services, and the fees charged for such services, by BDO USA LLP are compatible with BDO USA LLP maintaining its independence from the Company.

Conclusion

Based on the Audit Committee's discussion with management and BDO USA LLP, the Audit Committee's review of the audited financial statements, the representations of management and the report of BDO USA LLP to the Audit Committee, the Audit Committee recommended that the Company's Board of Directors include the audited financial statements in the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022 for filing with the SEC. The Audit Committee also recommended the selection of BDO USA LLP to serve as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.

Respectfully Submitted,

The Audit Committee

Frederick C. Herbst, *Chair* Jason Papastavrou Brandon Konigsberg

The foregoing report shall not be deemed incorporated by reference by any general statement incorporating by reference this Proxy Statement into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate this information by reference, and shall not otherwise be deemed filed under such Securities Act and/or Exchange Act.

Unless marked to the contrary, the shares represented by the enclosed proxy card will be voted for ratification of the appointment of BDO USA LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" THE RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF BDO USA LLP AS INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR THE COMPANY FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2023.

OTHER BUSINESS

The Board of Directors knows of no other business to be presented for action at the Annual Meeting. If any matters do come before the Annual Meeting on which action can properly be taken, it is intended that the proxies shall vote in accordance with the judgment of the person or persons exercising the authority conferred by the proxy at the Annual Meeting. The submission of a proposal does not guarantee its inclusion in the Company's proxy statement or presentation at the Annual Meeting unless certain securities law requirements are met.

SUBMISSION OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

The Company expects that the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders will be held in June 2024, but the exact date, time, and location of such meeting have yet to be determined. A stockholder who intends to present a proposal at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the SEC's Rule 14a-8 must submit the proposal in writing to the Secretary of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. at 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139 or the Company's then current business address. The Company must receive the proposal no later than December 30, 2023, in order for the proposal to be considered for inclusion in the Company's proxy statement for that meeting. If the Company changes the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders by more than 30 days from the anniversary of this year's Annual Meeting, stockholders must submit their proposals within a reasonable time before the Company begins to print and send its proxy materials. The submission of a proposal does not guarantee its inclusion in the Company's proxy statement or presentation at the meeting.

Stockholder proposals or director nominations to be presented at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, other than stockholder proposals submitted pursuant to the SEC's Rule 14a-8, must be submitted in accordance with the advance notice procedures and other requirements set forth in our bylaws. These requirements are separate from the requirements discussed above to have the stockholder nomination or other proposal included in our proxy statement and form of proxy/voting instruction card pursuant to the SEC's rules. The item to be brought before the meeting must be a proper subject for stockholder action. Our bylaws require that to be timely, a stockholder's notice must set forth all information required and must be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive office of the Company at the above address not earlier than the 150th day prior to the first anniversary of the date of this Proxy Statement nor later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the date of this Proxy Statement. As a result, for the Company's 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, a stockholder's notice submitted pursuant to the provisions of our bylaws must be received no earlier than November 30, 2023, and no later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on December 30, 2023; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is advanced or delayed by more than 30 days from the first anniversary of this Annual Meeting, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be delivered not earlier than the 150th day prior to the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and not later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the later of the 120th day prior to the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is first made. The public announcement of a postponement or adjournment of an annual meeting shall not commence a new time period for the giving of a stockholder's notice. The submission of a proposal pursuant to the provisions of the Company's bylaws does not guarantee its presentation at any meeting of stockholders. We advise you to review our bylaws, a copy of which is on file with the SEC, and which contain additional requirements about advance notice of stockholder proposals and director nominations. In accordance with our bylaws, the Chair of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders may determine, if the facts warrant, that a matter has not been properly brought before the meeting and, therefore, may not be considered at the meeting.

In addition, a stockholder who intends to solicit proxies in support of director nominees other than the Company's nominees at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must deliver written notice to the Company setting forth the information required by Rule 14a-19 under the Exchange Act no later than April 16, 2024. If we change the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders by more than 30 days from the date of this year's Annual Meeting, your written notice must be received by the later of 60 days prior to the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or the 10th calendar day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is first made. The notice requirement under Rule 14a-19 is in addition to the applicable notice requirements under our bylaws as described above.

Notices of intention to present proposals at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders should be addressed to the Secretary of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. at 1680 Michigan Avenue, Suite 700, Miami Beach, FL 33139. The Company reserves the right to reject, rule out of order, or take other appropriate action with respect to any proposal that does not comply with these and other applicable requirements.

You are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting of stockholders in person. Regardless of whether you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, you are requested to complete, date, sign and promptly return the accompanying proxy card in the enclosed postage-paid envelope, or to vote by telephone or through the internet.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ Phillip Silverman

Phillip Silverman Secretary

Miami Beach, Florida April 28, 2023 CHICAGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC. 1680 MICHIGAN AVENUE SUITE 700 MIAMI BEACH, FL 33139



VOTE BY INTERNET - www.proxyvote.com or scan the QR Barcode above Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.

ELECTRONIC DELIVERY OF FUTURE PROXY MATERIALS
If you would like to reduce the costs incurred by our company in mailing proxy materials, you can consent to receiving all future proxy statements, proxy cards and annual reports electronically via e-mail or the Internet. To sign up for electronic delivery, please follow the instructions above to vote using the Internet and, when prompted, indicate that you agree to receive or access proxy materials electronically in future years. materials electronically in future years.

VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903

Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time the day before the cut-off date or meeting date. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.

VOTE BY MAIL

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

O VOTI	E, MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK	INK AS FOLLO	WS:			D96192-P86308	KEEP THIS	PORTION FOR YOU	R RECORD:
		THIS PRO	OXY CAR	D IS VA	ALID ONL	Y WHEN SIGNED AND DATED.		D RETURN THIS POI	
	AGO ATLANTIC REAL ESTATE FINANCE, INC		For V	Vithhold All	For All Except	To withhold authority to vote for any individua nominee(s), mark "For All Except" and write the number(s) of the nominee(s) on the line below.			
The Board of Directors recommends you vo following:		ote FOR the				number(s) of the nominee(s) on the line below.		_	
1.	Election of Directors		Ш	Ш	Ш		-		ı
	Nominees:								
	01) Dr. Andreas Bodmeier 06) 02) Mr. John Mazarakis 07) 03) Mr. Anthony Cappell 08) 04) Mr. Peter Sack 09) 05) Dr. Jason Papastavrou	Mr. Frederick Mr. Donald E Mr. Brandon Mr. Michael I	. Gulbrand	lsen g					
Tŀ	ne Board of Directors recommends you vo	te FOR the fo	llowing p	roposal:				For Against	Abstain
2.	The Ratification of the Selection of BDO L December 31, 2023	JSA LLP to Serv	e as the C	ompany's	s Independ	ent Registered Public Accounting Firm for the Fisca	l Year Ending		
pe	ease sign exactly as your name(s) appear(s) h Iministrator, or other fiduciary, please give full rsonally. All holders must sign. If a corporation partnership name by authorized officer.	iereon. When title as such. J or partnership	signing as oint owne o, please si	attorney rs should gn in full	, executor, l each sign corporate				
Sic	gnature [PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX]	Date				Signature (Joint Owners)	Date		

_	4			-	_					
T:	ah	Iρ	Λt	- 1	Ľ'n	\cap r	١t	PI	ni	tc

Important Notice	Regarding the	Availability of	f Proxv Materials	for the Annual I	Vleetina:

The Proxy Statement and 10-K Wrap are available at www.proxyvote.com.

D96193-P86308

Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. Annual Meeting of Stockholders June 15, 2023 at 10:00 a.m., Central Time

The stockholder(s) hereby appoint(s) Dr. Andreas Bodmeier and Mr. John Mazarakis, or either of them, as proxies, each with the power to appoint their substitute, and hereby authorize(s) them to represent and to vote, as designated on the reverse side of this ballot, all of the shares of common stock of Chicago Atlantic Real Estate Finance, Inc. that the stockholder(s) is/are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held at 10:00 a.m., Central Time, on June 15, 2023, at 420 N. Wabash Avenue, Suite 500, Chicago, IL 60611, and any adjournment or postponement thereof.

This proxy, when properly executed, will be voted in the manner directed herein. If no such direction is made, this proxy will be voted in accordance with the Board of Directors' recommendations.

Continued and to be signed on reverse side